

()

HOW TO END "DON'T ASK, DON'T TELL" A Roadmap of Political, Legal, Regulatory, and Organizational Steps to Equal Treatment

Aaron Belkin	Nathaniel Frank
Gregory M. Herek	Elizabeth L. Hillman
Diane H. Mazur	Bridget J. Wilson

Executive Summary

Pres. Barack Obama has stated his intention to end the Pentagon policy known as "don't ask, don't tell," and allow gay men and lesbians to serve openly in the military. The federal statute governing this policy, Section 571 of the FY1994 National Defense Authorization Act, codified at 10 U.S.C. § 654, is titled "Policy Concerning Homosexuality in the Armed Forces" and has come to be known as "don't ask, don't tell."

While strong majorities of the public, and growing numbers within the military, support such a change, some political leaders and military members have expressed anxiety about what impact it will have on the armed forces. Scholarly evidence shows that the ban on service by openly gay personnel is unlikely to impair military effectiveness or to harm recruiting, retention, or unit cohesion. Yet questions remain as to how best to execute and manage the transition from exclusion to inclusion of openly gay personnel in a way that takes into consideration the concerns and sensitivities of the military community. In this report, we address political, legal, regulatory, and organizational steps that will ensure that the implementation process goes smoothly. We begin by suggesting six key points that should be kept in mind as policy makers consider the change.

1. The executive branch has the authority to suspend homosexual conduct discharges without legislative action.

The process of lifting the ban on gay service by openly gay personnel is both political and military in nature. While research shows that the planned policy

 (\mathbf{r})

 (\mathbf{r})

This article was originally published online at http://www.palmcenter.org/publications/all in May 2009. An appendix has been added to this edition by the first and second listed authors.

BELKIN ET AL. ★ HOW TO END DADT

change does not pose an unmanageable risk to the military, how the transition is executed politically can affect how smoothly the change is implemented. The president has the authority to issue an executive order halting the operation of "don't ask, don't tell." Under 10 U.S.C. § 12305, "Authority of the President to Suspend Certain Laws Relating to Promotion, Retirement, and Separation," Congress grants the president authority to suspend the separation of military members during any period of national emergency in which members of a reserve component are serving involuntarily on active duty. We believe that issuing such an order would be beneficial to military readiness, as it would minimize the chances of replaying a debate that is already largely settled but could still inflame the passions of some in the military. Once gay people are officially serving openly in the military, it will become clear to those with concerns about the policy change that service by openly gay personnel does not compromise unit cohesion, recruiting, retention, or morale. This in turn will make it easier to secure the passage of the Military Readiness Enhancement Act (MREA) in Congress, which would repeal "don't ask, don't tell." While it would be optimal to see lawmakers embrace repeal by passing MREA, it may not be politically feasible to do so, despite overwhelming public support and Democratic control of Congress. Conservative Democrats in Congress may oppose MREA, and the White House may not wish to expend the political capital necessary to overcome their resistance. The executive option may end up costing the president less in political capital than the effort needed to push repeal through Congress. And it could help avoid the emergence of split military leadership, which could make the transition bumpier than it has to be.

()

2. Legislative action is still required to permanently remove "don't ask, don't tell."

Since MREA was first introduced in 2005, it has remained a stand-alone, unicameral bill. Passage of the bill would be the best way to permanently eliminate "don't ask, don't tell" for the following reasons: First, since the current policy is based on a statute passed by Congress, its permanent elimination will require legislative or judicial action. Second, the legislation as currently written would establish a uniform code of conduct across the military for all service members, gay and straight, without regard to sexual orientation. Evidence from foreign militaries indicates that this is one of the most important steps for the successful transition to a policy of inclusion. Finally, articulating the new policy in a federal statute will give the policy the imprimatur of broad public support and will create a clear set of standards and policies for service members and commanding officers. As stated in no. 1, above, pushing MREA through Congress may best be done after an executive order first halts discharges for homosexual conduct.

3. The president should not ask military leaders if they support lifting the ban.

The president has stated he wants to consult with the military leadership about lifting the ban on service by openly gay personnel. It is crucial that such consultation not take the form of yielding authority on this issue to the Defense Department, which could create a damaging wedge between the president and the military. A catch-22 is now paralyzing action on ending homo-

 $(\blacklozenge$

sexual conduct discharges. Many members of Congress are fearful that supporting repeal could cost them political support, despite polls showing majority support for service by openly gay personnel even in conservative populations. Because of that fear, some lawmakers seek to shift responsibility for repeal to the Pentagon. But senior insiders in the Pentagon are unwilling to tackle "don't ask, don't tell" because they view the issue as a "hot potato" or "career killer," so they seek to shift responsibility back to Congress. A similar scenario is threatening to play out between the White House and the Pentagon, in which the current administration, despite having promised it will end the ban, wants the impetus for change to appear to come from the Pentagon, whose top leaders have indicated no such will for change. In other countries, militaries have acted to end discrimination only when so ordered, as was the case in the United States with respect to racial integration in the military. It is likely that reform in this case will happen only through action by civilian leadership. Since President Obama already has said that he plans to lift the ban, he will gain nothing from throwing this particular decision up to debate.

()

Already, interest groups have begun organizing to defeat the president's plan to lift the ban. Over 1,000 retired admirals and generals have signed a document opposing repeal, at the behest of a conservative group that is lobbying to retain the ban. While the document is not based on any research or new information, efforts such as this one will make the president's job more difficult and provide evidence for why decisive action is needed on this issue.

In 1993, members of President Clinton's transition team consulted extensively with all levels of the US military, ranging from the Joint Chiefs of Staff to enlisted personnel. Despite these efforts, the chiefs claimed that they had not been sufficiently consulted. This precedent suggests that, whether the Obama administration consults with the military or not, Pentagon leaders may feel or say they were inadequately consulted. Thus, despite the president's pledge to take military perspectives into account on this issue, he should realize that what the military needs most in this case is leadership. Any consultation with uniformed leaders should take the form of a clear mandate to give the president input about how, not whether, to make this transition.

4. The president should therefore take into consideration the following with regard to consulting the military:

- The president may be accused of not consulting with the Pentagon regardless of what steps he takes to reach out to the military.
- If he does consult, he may be told that most service members do not want the ban to be lifted, thus constricting his options when he decides to move forward with repeal.
- Significant support for repeal exists within the military, but there is enormous institutional pressure to avoid expressing that support, which hence does not get registered in consultation.

()

201

• A significant cadre of military leadership, although unwilling to acknowledge so in public, want lawmakers to mandate reform so as to give them cover.

۲

- While many people in the military oppose policy change, the percentage that feels strongly that gay men and lesbians should not be allowed to serve openly is quite small, and research shows that there is a difference between what troops say they want in a poll and how they actually behave when taking orders.
- Even among opponents of repeal, most military members understand its inevitability.
- Extensive consultation of the armed forces could distract them from their efforts to secure our nation's security and expose them to the risk of being exploited by those who oppose change for moral or cultural reasons.
- 5. Studying the issue further would cause waste, delay, and a possible backlash.

Recent proposals to study *whether* to repeal the law are unwarranted. A significant body of scholarly research, which we summarize in section two of this report, already shows clearly that the ban is unnecessary, that it harms the military, and that repeal would improve the military. Even the question of how to repeal the law is not something that requires study. Research summarized in this report already explains how to implement change. And while some have suggested that the president could request a study on how, rather than whether, to end the ban, this was precisely what President Clinton ordered in 1993 with both the RAND study and the Military Working Group. Opening up these questions to study will allow time for mobilization of emotional constituencies who are more focused on a narrow moral agenda than on military readiness, as was the case in 1993.

6. Equal standards and leadership support are critical to a successful policy change.

Any legal or regulatory change should heed the two most important lessons from foreign militaries that have transitioned to open service. First, the military must adopt a single code of conduct for all service members, gay and straight, without regard to sexual orientation. Second, military leaders must signal clearly that they expect all members of the armed forces to adhere to the new policy, regardless of their personal beliefs.

Expected Impact of Service by Openly Gay Personnel

At the 23 July 2008 congressional hearings about the "don't ask, don't tell" law, former Rep. Nancy Boyda (D-KS) expressed frustration at the lack of evidence concerning the impact of service by openly gay personnel on the military. Referring to the testimony of service members and experts during the hearing, she said, "It's been people's stories, their feelings, opinions, and while it's been interesting, I'd like to see a little bit more . . . hard data."

۲

There has never been a policy change that involved certain knowledge about outcomes, as the future is never perfectly predictable. That said, the data that former Congresswoman Boyda requested already exist. Evidence shows consistently that after gay men and lesbians are allowed to serve openly in the armed forces, military readiness will not be compromised. The data have been produced by a wide range of scholars at the Army Research Institute, the RAND Corporation, the Defense Personnel Security Research Center, and a large number of universities. No reputable or peer-reviewed study has ever shown that allowing service by openly gay personnel will compromise military effectiveness.

()

Three types of evidence can be used to assess the nature and likelihood of any impact to the military following the decision to allow service by openly gay personnel, and all three types of evidence suggest there will be no negative impact on the military. Those three areas of evidence are:

- Data about what happens in the US military when gay men and lesbians serve openly, notwithstanding the strictures of the current policy.
- Data from analogous institutions, including but not limited to foreign militaries, that allow gay men and lesbians to serve openly.
- Data about the unit cohesion rationale: the argument that unit cohesion will suffer if gay men and lesbians serve openly.

Data about What Happens in the US Military When Gay Men and Lesbians Serve Openly

The US military functionally suspended the gay ban during the first Gulf War by halting the gay discharge process. There have been no indications of any detriment to unit cohesion or readiness during that war. In fact, the cohesion and readiness of the troops during the first Gulf War have been widely praised. Researchers have followed units in which American troops worked with and even took orders from openly gay foreigners in integrated multinational units under the auspices of NATO, the United Nations, and other multinational organizations. They found no negative impact to cohesion and readiness. More recently, a survey was administered to 545 service members who fought in Afghanistan and Iraq. Respondents were asked about the presence of openly gay members of their units, and about their units' cohesion and readiness. A majority of respondents said they knew of, or suspected, gays in their units. Statistical analysis of results found that there was no relationship between the presence of openly gay troops and the cohesion or readiness of the unit.

Data from Analogous Institutions That Allow Gay Men and Lesbians to Serve Openly

Twenty-four foreign militaries allow gay men and lesbians to serve openly. None has reported any detriment to cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness or quality. Studies conducted by the militaries in Canada and Britain as well as scholarly studies published in

۲

203

peer-reviewed journals have confirmed the same finding: decisions to allow service by openly gay personnel had no negative impact on cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness or quality in foreign armed forces. In the more than three decades since an overseas force first allowed gay men and lesbians to serve openly, no study has ever documented any detriment to cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness or quality. No American police or fire department that allows gay men and lesbians to serve openly has reported any detriment to cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness, and scholarly research has confirmed the lack of any decline. No federal agency that allows gay men and lesbians to serve openly such as the CIA, FBI, or Secret Service has reported any detriment to cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness or gay men and lesbians to serve openly such as the CIA, FBI, or Secret Service has reported any detriment to cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness or gay men and lesbians to serve openly such as the CIA, FBI, or Secret Service has reported any detriment to cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness or gay be an and lesbians to serve openly such as the CIA, FBI, or Secret Service has reported any detriment to cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness or gay be an and lesbians to serve openly such as the CIA, FBI, or Secret Service has reported any detriment to cohesion, readiness, recruiting, morale, retention, or any other measure of effectiveness or gay be an and be apprecised and

۲

Data about the Impact of Service by Openly Gay Personnel on Unit Cohesion

The "unit cohesion rationale" is the claim that heterosexuals will not form bonds of trust with gay people, and that if gay men and lesbians are allowed to serve openly, units will fail to develop a sufficient degree of cohesion; as a result, military effectiveness will suffer. Empirical data, however, show this assertion is not grounded in fact. A recent survey of 545 service members who served in Afghanistan and Iraq found that 72 percent reported that they are comfortable working with gay men and lesbians. Of the 20 percent who said they are uncomfortable, only 5 percent are "very uncomfortable," while 15 percent are "somewhat" uncomfortable. Senior members of the armed forces, both active duty and former, have concluded that no evidence has ever linked service by openly gay personnel to any impairment of military effectiveness. For example, Col Tom Kolditz, chairman of the Department of Behavioral Sciences and Leadership at the US Military Academy at West Point and one of the Army's top experts on leadership and cohesion, told a 2008 study commission of retired flag and general officers that he is unaware of any evidence suggesting that heterosexuals cannot form bonds of trust with gays, lesbians, and bisexuals.

Three additional observations deserve mention. First, while many service members indicate on surveys that they oppose lifting the ban, the relevant data point is not whether troops wish to serve with openly gay peers, but whether service by openly gay personnel will undermine military effectiveness. On one recent, nonrandomized survey, between 10 and 24 percent of service members indicated that they would leave or might leave the military if gay men and lesbians were allowed to serve openly. Social science research, however, shows that opinion polls do not predict the troops' behavior and that there is a significant gap between what is expressed in military surveys and the actual impact of policy change on behavior. In both Canada and Britain, two-thirds of male troops said that they would not work with gay men if gay bans were lifted

in those countries. After the lifting of the bans, fewer than a half dozen people resigned in each case.

()

Second, while any policy change can generate certain disruptions, the very few "horror stories" that are sometimes used to oppose reform must not be confused with relevant empirical evidence. The question is not whether "bad apples" or isolated incidents cause problems in some units, but whether service by openly gay personnel presents problems that are any different or less surmountable than service by open heterosexuals. Conduct that is deemed inappropriate is deemed so regardless of the sexual orientation or gender of those involved. The military already has appropriate conduct laws and regulations which are neutral with respect to sexual orientation and gender to handle disruptions.

Finally, while the data show that allowing service by openly gay personnel will not undermine the military, research suggests that a number of positive benefits will accrue. Repeal of the law will: (1) make it easier for gay troops to do their jobs; (2) save hundreds of millions of dollars currently spent on training replacement troops; (3) prevent the loss of talented service members; (4) eliminate a source of negative media publicity for the military; and (5) promote unit cohesion both by minimizing unnecessary personnel loss and by enhancing a climate of honesty, respect, and obedience to a uniform code of conduct for all service members.

Scholarly Research on Military Readiness and Service of Openly Gay Personnel

Taken together, the evidence on the ability of countries to lift their gay bans without problems is overwhelming. Descriptions of relevant research are provided below, and full citations are included at the end of this report.

1. The US Navy's Crittenden Report from 1957 which found that gay troops did not present a security risk.

2. The Defense Department's Personnel Security Research and Education Center (PERSEREC) study from 1988, which found the same thing as the Crittenden Report and also concluded that the rationale for the ban was unfounded and not based on evidence.

3. A 1992 draft report by the General Accounting Office (GAO) (now the Government Accountability Office) suggesting that the military "reconsider the basis" of the gay exclusion rule.

4. A 1993 GAO study of four foreign militaries which found that "the presence of homosexuals in the military is not an issue and has not created problems in the functioning of military units."

5. A 1993 RAND study prepared by over 70 social scientists based on evidence from six countries and data analyses from hundreds of studies of cohesion that concluded that sexuality was "not germane" to military service and recommended lifting the ban.

۲

205

6. A 1994 assessment of the Canadian Forces by the US Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences finding that predicted negative consequences of ending gay exclusion did not materialize following the lifting of the ban.

۲

7. A 1999 article published in the journal International Security concluding that service by open gays and lesbians would not disrupt unit cohesion or combat effectiveness.

8. The assessments of the British Ministry of Defence in 2000 calling its new policy of equal treatment "a solid achievement" with "no discernible impact" on recruiting and no larger problems resulting from reform, and a 1995 assessment by a Canadian military office finding that there was no effect on readiness when the ban was lifted, despite enormous resistance and anxiety preceding the change.

9. Four independent academic studies conducted by the Palm Center at the University of California finding that lifting bans in Britain, Israel, Canada, and Australia had "no impact" on military readiness and that negative attitudes almost never translated into service member departures, recruiting problems, or other disruptions.

10. A 2008 report by a commission of retired general and flag officers who concluded that "allowing gays and lesbians to serve openly would pose no risk to morale, good order, discipline, or cohesion."

11. A 2009 statistical analysis by a RAND scholar and a University of Florida professor which shows that there is no correlation between whether or not a unit includes openly gay service members and the readiness or cohesion of the unit.

12. A report published in the flagship military journal, *Joint Force Quarterly*, by Col Om Prakash, an active duty Air Force officer researching at the National War College, deeming the policy a "costly failure," stating that "there is no scientific evidence to support the claim that unit cohesion will be negatively affected if homosexuals serve openly," and recommending that the government "examine how to implement the repeal of the ban" without further assessment of whether it should be lifted.

Presidential Authority to Suspend Discharges for Homosexual Conduct

10 U.S.C. § 654, "Policy Concerning Homosexuality in the Armed Forces," states that a "member of the armed forces shall be separated from the armed forces under regulations prescribed by the Secretary of Defense if one or more of the following findings is made and approved in accordance with procedures set forth in such regulations": (1) "the member has engaged in, attempted to engage in, or solicited another to engage in a homosexual act or acts"; (2) "the member has stated that he or she is a homosexual or bisexual, or words to that

()

effect"; or (3) "the member has married or attempted to marry a person known to be of the same biological sex."

The president of the United States has authority under the laws of the United States and the Constitution to suspend all investigations, separation proceedings, or other personnel actions conducted under the authority of 10 U.S.C. § 654 or its implementing regulations. Below we explain the basis of such authority.

The Laws of the United States

Federal law recognizes that the president and Congress share authority to govern the military. In fact, by law currently in effect, Congress has already granted the president authority with respect to military promotions, retirements, and separations in a time of national emergency. This authority includes the power to suspend enforcement of laws such as 10 U.S.C. § 654. Under 10 U.S.C. § 12305, "Authority of the President to Suspend Certain Laws Relating to Promotion, Retirement, and Separation," Congress grants the president authority to suspend any provision of law relating to the separation of any member of the armed forces who the president determines is essential to the national security of the United States, during any period of national emergency in which members of a reserve component are serving involuntarily on active duty. The statute states:

Notwithstanding any other provision of law, during any period members of a reserve component are serving on active duty pursuant to an order to active duty under authority of section 12301, 12302, or 12304 of this title, the President may suspend any provision of law relating to promotion, retirement, or separation applicable to any member of the armed forces who the President determines is essential to the national security of the United States.

This law is colloquially referred to as "stop-loss" authority, and it has been used to suspend the voluntary separation of members of the military who have reached the end of their enlistment obligation or have qualified for retirement. The law, however, gives the president authority to suspend "*any* provision of law" (emphasis added) relating to separation of members of the armed forces, including involuntary separations under 10 U.S.C. § 654. The Army has announced it will phase out the stop-loss program, which forcibly retains Soldiers who wish to leave after their tours. It is important to point out that this use of stop-loss has been particularly unpopular because it forces ongoing service by those who wish to leave the military, whereas the use of stop-loss to suspend homosexual conduct discharges would, by contrast, allow ongoing service by those who generally wish to remain in uniform.

10 U.S.C. § 12305 gives the president authority to suspend laws relating to separation of members of the military if two requirements are met. First, the suspension must occur during a period of national emergency in which members of the military reserve are involuntarily called to active duty under sections § 12301 (reserve components generally), § 12302 (ready reserve), and § 12304 (selected

 $(\blacklozenge$

reserve and certain individual ready reserve members). As of 7 April 2009, there were 93,993 members of reserve components or retired members serving on active duty after involuntary activation. Second, the president must make a determination that retention of members of the military—and suspension of any law requiring their separation—is essential to the national security of the United States. The conditions of 10 U.S.C. § 12305 are sensible because they give the president authority to suspend laws relating to separation when a national emergency has strained personnel requirements to the point that members of the reserve forces have been involuntarily called to active duty. The constitutionality of 10 U.S.C. § 12305 was upheld in *Santiago v. Rumsfeld*, 425 F.3d 549, 9th Cir., 2005.

()

Under 10 U.S.C. § 123, "Authority to Suspend Officer Personnel Laws during War or National Emergency," Congress grants the president similar authority to suspend laws relating to the separation of officer personnel.

The "don't ask, don't tell" policy itself, as codified by Congress, also grants authority to the Department of Defense to determine the procedures under which investigations, separation proceedings, and other personnel actions under the authority of 10 U.S.C. § 654 will be carried out. Section 654(b) states, "A member of the armed forces shall be separated from the armed forces under regulations prescribed by the Secretary of Defense if one or more of the following findings is made and approved in accordance with procedures set forth in such regulation." Under this section, the secretary of defense has discretion to determine the specific manner in which "don't ask, don't tell" will be implemented. Furthermore, the statute does not direct the military to make any particular findings of prohibited conduct or statements; it only states that members shall be separated under regulations prescribed by the secretary *if* such findings are made. The secretary has broad authority to devise and implement the procedures under which those findings may be made.

A recent decision of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals, *Witt v. Department of the Air Force*, 527 F.3d 806 (9th Cir. 2008), calls into question whether "don't ask, don't tell," as implemented by regulations prescribed by the secretary of defense, violates the due process rights of service members under the Fifth Amendment of the US Constitution. The court remanded the case for further findings on whether the separation of this specific service member would significantly further an interest in military effectiveness, and whether less intrusive means would be unlikely to further the same interest. The secretary has authority under 10 U.S.C. § 654 to determine whether regulations implementing the statute are consistent with the ruling in *Witt*, whether the regulations should be revised and, if necessary, whether amendments to the statute should be recommended for further consideration by Congress.

The Constitution of the United States

Federal law reflects that the president, the Congress, and the federal courts share constitutional power and responsibility for governance of the armed forces of the United States.

(4)

 Under Article I, Section 8, Clauses 12–14, Congress has the power to raise and support armies, to provide and maintain a Navy, and to make rules for the government and regulation of the land and naval forces. Congress legislated under this authority in enacting 10 U.S.C. § 654.

()

- 2. Under Article II, Section 2, Clause 1, the president has the power to act as commander in chief of the armed forces of the United States.
- 3. Under Article III, federal courts have the power to decide all cases arising under the Constitution and the laws of the United States. Federal courts have the power to interpret law and ensure that the other branches of government act in accordance with the Constitution.

Although Congress has power to make rules to govern the military, it shares that power with the president, who, as commander in chief, has power to direct the operation of military forces. If Congress were understood to have sole power to remove members of the military from the chain of command operating under the direction of the president, particularly in a time of national emergency, the president's ability to carry out his constitutional obligations would be impaired. Therefore, the constitutional authority of the commander in chief includes at least shared authority to ensure that members of the military essential to national security are not removed from duty.

The Regulations of the Department of Defense

10 U.S.C. § 654 directs that the DADT policy be implemented under regulations prescribed by the secretary of defense. There are three principal Department of Defense implementing regulations in force: Department of Defense Instruction (DODI) 1304.26, *Qualification Standards for Enlistment, Appointment, and Induction* (11 July 2007); DODI 1332.14, *Enlisted Administrative Separations* (28 August 2008); and DODI 1332.30, *Separation of Regular and Reserve Commissioned Officers* (11 December 2008). Each of the military services has in turn issued regulations to implement Department of Defense guidance.

Department of Defense regulations governing the separation of members under 10 U.S.C. § 654 preserve discretion within the military chain of command to retain members under certain circumstances. "Enlisted Administrative Separations," for example, states at enclosure 3, paragraph 8.d (7)(c), page 21, "Nothing in these procedures . . . precludes retention of a Service member for a limited period of time in the interests of national security as authorized by the Secretary concerned." Military commanders have significant discretion to decide whether they should initiate investigations or separation proceedings, or whether no action should be taken at all: "They shall examine the information and decide whether an inquiry is warranted or whether no action should be taken" ("Enlisted Administrative Separations," enclosure 5, paragraph 3.b, page 39; "Separation of Regular and Reserve Commissioned Officers," enclosure 8, paragraph 3.b, page 23).

۲

Chap 10.indd 209

 (\mathbf{r})

Regulatory Revisions That Should Accompany Policy Change

()

Service by openly gay personnel will require changes in administrative procedures that can be handled through the military's usual processes of revising, reissuing, and cancelling publications. The enforcement and administration of the homosexual conduct policy has spawned many rules and regulations, most of which can be changed easily to comply with an executive order suspending the policy. Below, we describe and propose revisions to the publications that currently enforce and administer the homosexual conduct policy—and control its collateral consequences—in the Defense Department, its components, the Department of Homeland Security, and the US Coast Guard. The process of publication review that is already in place can be used to make necessary changes. Pending a full review, interim guidance can be issued to suspend discharges, and other adverse personnel actions, under the policy.

Publications

Department of Defense and service publications referencing homosexual conduct include directives, instructions, manuals, secretarial memoranda, and local instructions. Most of these publications include but incidental references to the homosexual conduct policy and therefore would require only minor revisions. Others are specific to the policy and could be withdrawn or canceled. A few publications, primarily those related to separation procedures, will eventually require more substantial changes to implement permanent service by openly gay personnel. It is important to note the difference between discharges for homosexual conduct and action taken as the result of criminal conduct. Separations under "don't ask, don't tell" are not criminal but administrative and result, in the vast majority of cases, in an "honorable" discharge.

The major categories of relevant publications include:

- 1. Criminal statutes, criminal procedure, and disciplinary codes as contained in the Uniform Code of Military Justice (UCMJ) and its implementing regulations. No changes are required here. Congress should, however, consider adopting the recommendations of the Joint Services Committee on Military Justice to replace the consensual sodomy ban contained in Article 125 of the UCMJ with a ban in the *Manual for Courts-Martial* on all sexual acts that are prejudicial to good order and discipline. This would emphasize that a single standard of conduct applies to all military personnel.
- 2. Personnel management directives and manuals that govern the policy and procedures for separation of officers and enlisted members under the homosexual conduct policies created by the Department of Defense, Army, Navy, Marine Corps, Air Force, and Coast Guard.¹ The sections of these publications that govern discharge under the homosexual conduct policy can be reissued if Congress makes a statutory change. If an executive order suspends implementation of the policy, those sections

 $(\blacklozenge$

should be immediately suspended, subject to review for compliance with the order.

()

- 3. Publications that govern documentation and record-keeping requirements as well as the collateral consequences of separation for homosexual conduct, including regulations regarding discharge documents, benefits, separation pay, and similar information. These publications should be revised in the established process of administrative review pending permanent changes in the policy.
- 4. Directives and orders that limit the use of information related to homosexual conduct in non-discharge-related areas such as law enforcement, security clearances, and medical care.² These publications should be revised in the usual process of regularized review, pending permanent changes.
- 5. Training materials and instructions intended to guide the implementation of the existing homosexual conduct policy, such as lesson plans, recruiting materials, and legal instructions. These should be withdrawn and revised in accordance with new policy guidelines as those policies are articulated.

Existing Review Mechanisms

The armed forces are well practiced in adapting regulations and other administrative guidance to changed circumstances. Department of Defense and service department publications are subject to periodic review. Department of Defense directives (DODD) are reviewed prior to the four-year anniversary of their initial publication or last coordinated review to ensure they are necessary, current, and consistent with DOD policy, existing law, and statutory authority. Upon review, the DODD may be reissued, certified as current, or canceled. All DODDs certified as current shall be revised and reissued or canceled within six years of their initial publication or last coordinated revision. All Department of Defense instructions (DODI), Department of Defense manuals (DODM), and administrative instructions (AI) shall be reviewed every five years, and revised, reissued, or canceled (see DODI 5025.01, DoD Directives Program, 28 October 2007, para. 4). The Manual for Courts-Martial is reviewed annually, and updated and reissued as needed, by executive order. The Uniform Code of Military Justice is amended when necessary by Congress, most often in response to requests from the DOD but also as a result of external suggestions (as in the most recent major change to the code, the adoption of a revised sexual assault code in the new Article 120). Issuances that levy requirements or restrictions on the public, federal or government employees outside the DOD, and/or reserve components, or that have public or political interest should be considered for publication in the Federal Register. Publications addressing homosexual conduct have public and political interest that may mandate publication in the Federal Register for public comment. In general, a standard noticeand-comment period should be observed in revising these publications.

۲

Recommendations

After the issuance of an executive order suspending all investigations, separations, and other personnel actions under 10 U.S.C. § 654 and its implementing regulations, the secretary of defense would issue appropriate guidance to implement the order. After that initial step, an orderly review of the relevant publications would ensue. No change is required to the military's criminal law or procedure, because no criminal statute or provision of the *Manual for Courts-Martial* (2008) makes specific references to homosexual conduct.³ Publications that govern discharge under the homosexual conduct policy should be canceled or withdrawn.⁴

۲

Publications related to the collateral consequences of the homosexual conduct policy should be reviewed to ensure compliance with a revised policy. The most extensive of those modifications will involve personnel/human resources management publications. Because of the hierarchy of tasking in the departments, however, most changes are generated as a matter of course once the initial guidance has been issued. The Department of Army (DA) publications range from administrative to technical and equipment publications and miscellaneous publication of such historical documents. Some of these will be unaffected by the executive order (EO), while others will require more extensive revision. Likewise, educational and training publications related to the homosexual conduct policy should be withdrawn and revised accordingly. There will be no need to train personnel on a policy that is no longer in effect.

Some observers have suggested that a change in the policy will require extensive retraining to prevent or limit harassment or abuse of openly gay or lesbian service members. Yet training materials already in use include specific instruction prohibiting harassment on the basis of sexual orientation.⁵ This existing training is carried out during recruit training and officer candidate training, at intervals during the course of an individual's service, and upon reenlistment and is incorporated into the common task and common skills programs of the services.⁶ As a result, the regulations directly speaking to training and EO issues are already institutionalized in regulations and functions. This means the functional elements of the policy and the regulations that set them can be modified from currently existing publications and tasking. Selected authorities include:

- DODI 1332.14, Enlisted Administrative Separations (28 August 2008)
- Air Force Instruction (AFI) 36-3208, Administrative Separation of Airmen (9 July 2004)
- AR 635-200, Personnel Separations: Active Duty Enlisted Separations (6 June 2005)
- Naval Military Personnel Manual (MILPERSMAN), Article 1920-040, Involuntary Separation Pay (Non-Disability) Eligibility Criteria and Restrictions (22 November 2005)

212

 $(\mathbf{\Phi})$

 Naval Military Personnel Manual, Article 1910-148, Separation by Reason of Homosexual Conduct (16 June 2008)

۲

- Marine Corps Order P1900.16E, Marine Corps Separation and Retirement Manual (MARCORSEPMAN), para. 6207 (6 June 2007)
- Coast Guard Personnel Manual, *Homosexual Conduct*, COMDTINST M1000.6A (18 June 2007)
- DODI 5505.8, Defense Criminal Investigative Organizations and Other DoD Law Enforcement Organizations Investigations of Sexual Misconduct (24 January 2005)
- AR 25-30, The Army Publishing Program (27 March 2006)
- AR 600-20, Army Command Policy (18 March 2008)
- Marine Corps Administrative Message, R 220745Z, 2 August, MAR-ADMIN 451/02, Subject: Homosexual Conduct Policy Tasks and Responsibilities
- Chief of Naval Operations Instruction 5354.1F, Navy Equal Opportunity (25 July 2007)
- 42 U.S.C. § 217
- 33 U.S.C. § 3061

Organizational Changes That Should Accompany Policy Change

Social science research has proved invaluable to the US armed forces in confronting the challenges of racial and gender integration. The knowledge gained from these experiences, supplemented with insights from social science research that has focused specifically on sexual orientation and on the open service of gays and lesbians in militaries abroad, suggests a relatively small number of general guidelines for successfully implementing a new policy that permits openly lesbian, gay, and bisexual personnel to serve. These guidelines are listed below, with references to relevant bibliographic sources appended at the end of this report.

- 1. The new policy should be stated in clear and simple terms that will be easily understood by all personnel.
- 2. The new policy should apply a single standard of conduct to all personnel, regardless of their sexual orientation. The same standards for conduct should be applied to all personnel without regard to their sexual orientation or gender. The acceptability and appropriateness of specific conduct should be judged by a single standard, regardless of the sexual orientation or gender of the individual(s) involved. Implementing the policy will require that personnel receive guidance in setting such a standard, for example, explaining that mere disclosure of information that potentially reveals one's sexual orientation (such as

۲

()

(�)

one's marital status, the gender of one's spouse or romantic partner, or one's membership in a particular social or community group) does not constitute misconduct. In addition, regulations for implementing a new policy should emphasize that:

()

- each individual, regardless of sexual orientation, is to be judged on the basis of her or his performance relevant to military goals;
- all personnel must respect one another's privacy;
- interpersonal harassment—whether verbal, sexual, or physical—will not be tolerated, regardless of the gender or sexual orientation of the people involved;
- no service member will be permitted to engage in conduct that undermines military effectiveness.
- 3. The benefits of the new policy for the armed forces and for individual personnel must be made clear. Policies imposed from outside an organization can meet with resistance if they are perceived as incompatible with organizational culture. A new policy will work best if personnel are persuaded that it will not be harmful to the armed forces or to themselves, and may even result in gains. Toward this end, explanations of the new policy should be framed using themes reflecting military culture, such as the military's pride in professional conduct, its priority of mission over individual preferences, its culture of hierarchy and obedience, its norms of inclusion and equality, and its traditional "can do" attitude. In this regard, useful strategies can be drawn from past experiences with racial integration. In a 1973 training manual, for example, the goals of racial integration were framed in terms of accomplishing the Army's mission:

Equal and just treatment of all personnel exerts direct and favorable influence on morale, discipline, and command authority. Since these key factors contribute to mission effectiveness, efforts to ensure equal treatment are directly related to the primary mission.⁷

4. Implementation plans for the new policy should include both pressure for compliance and support for effective implementation. Compliance with the new policy will be facilitated to the extent that personnel understand that enforcement will be strict and that noncompliance will carry high costs, and thus perceive that their own self-interest lies in supporting the new policy. Consequently, the implementation plan should include clear enforcement mechanisms and strong sanctions for noncompliance, as well as support for effective implementation in the form of adequate resources, allowances for input from unit leaders for improving the implementation process, and rewards for effective implementation. Toward this end, the Defense Department should work to identify the most potent "carrots" and "sticks" for implementing the new policy. These include:

۲

- the specific sanctions and enforcement mechanisms that will most effectively promote adherence to the policy;
- supporting mechanisms and resources that will be needed to assist personnel with enacting change; and
- the types of surveillance and monitoring of compliance with the new policy that will be most effective at different levels in the chain of command.
- 5. Upper-level commanders must send strong, consistent signals of their support for the new policy and their commitment to ensuring compliance with it. Commanders will play a critical role in supporting the junior ranking personnel who actually implement a policy, ensuring that the latter come to view it as consistent with their own self-interest and with their own self-image as members of a military culture. Thus, a new policy's effectiveness will depend on repeated strong statements of clear support from the highest levels of leadership.
- 6. Junior ranking personnel must understand that their ongoing successful implementation of the policy will be noticed and rewarded and that breaches of policy by their subordinates will be considered instances of leadership failure. Here again, strategies can be adapted from the military's efforts at racial integration. For example, the same training manual cited above clearly linked leadership abilities with successful implementation of policies for racial equality. After asserting that effective implementation of racial equality policies was integral to the accomplishment of the Army's mission and maintenance of the welfare of troops, the manual defined leadership success in terms of policy implementation:

To a large extent, your success as a leader in the Army is going to depend on your ability to take men from a great variety of racial and cultural backgrounds, with all their racial suspicions and hostilities, and create in them the unity of spirit and action necessary for an effective fighting force. If you fail in this one task, you will have failed in creating high morale, esprit, unit efficiency, as well as failing to generate respect for your leadership by your troops. Your job, then, requires that you learn how to carry out your responsibilities for implementing basic Army policy regarding equal opportunity and treatment. If you do not know how, then your job is to learn.⁸

7. Unit leaders should receive adequate training so they can address and solve challenges related to implementation. Such training should stress that successful implementation of the policy is expected while imparting the knowledge and skills necessary to anticipate and identify implementation problems and to make adjustments that address implementation problems and improve the implementation process. Any discretion accorded to unit leaders in deciding how best to correct implementation problems must be bounded by behavioral monitoring and strict enforcement of a code of professional conduct.

 $(\blacklozenge$

8. Unit leaders must be provided clear procedures for reporting problems, and they must believe that their superiors value accurate information about implementation problems. It should be made clear that merely experiencing initial difficulties in implementing the new policy does not indicate a failure of leadership, provided that these problems are reported and appropriate steps are taken to resolve them.

()

9. Plans should be developed for effectively monitoring and evaluating the new policy once it has been implemented. It will be important to identify the key variables to be tracked for policy evaluation so that baseline data can be collected before a new policy is enacted. Examples of possible variables for monitoring include the number of openly gay or lesbian personnel serving, measures of unit performance (monitored in a way that will permit comparisons between units that do and do not have openly gay personnel and within-unit comparisons before and after having openly gay personnel), and incidents of anti-gay harassment and violence. In addition, conducting regular surveys of officers' and enlisted personnel's knowledge and understanding of the new policy, their attitudes toward it, and their experiences with it could be valuable for monitoring compliance, identifying problems, and formulating solutions.

Responses to 1993 Questions by Senator Sam Nunn

During a 27 January 1993 speech on the Senate floor, former Senator Sam Nunn posed a string of questions that he said would need to be answered before allowing military service by openly gay personnel. Some of his questions are answered elsewhere in this report or have been overtaken by changes in American society and abroad. For example, Nunn asked, "What has been the experience of our NATO allies and other nations from around the world? Not just in terms of the letter of their laws and rules, but the actual practice in their military services on recruiting, retention, promotion, and leadership of military members?" Elsewhere in this report we explain that none of the 24 foreign militaries that allow service by openly gay personnel has reported any overall detriment to recruiting, retention, cohesion, or any other aspect of readiness. A number of Nunn's "thorny questions," however, remain. We answer those questions here:

1. As society changes, should our military services reflect those changes in society? Even if civilians believe openly gay people should be allowed to serve, isn't that irrelevant? Military effectiveness will suffer if we make the military more like civilian society.

Our rules about military service have always reflected changes in society, and all of the national polls on the issue—more than a dozen—conducted over the past five years have shown that between 56 and 81 percent of the public favors allowing openly gay people to serve. Although that alone is an insufficient reason to change the law, military researchers have rightly worried about the widening of the "civil-military gap" and the impact of that gap on the mu-

(�)

tual support of the civilian sector and the military. Furthermore, research shows that the current policy does not serve its intended purpose and creates burdens on individuals and the military. Changes in society merely punctuate the policy's ineffectiveness.

(�)

2. Should the military have a single code of conduct that applies to conduct between members of the same sex, as well as members of the opposite sex? Or are we going to have two separate codes of conduct for each of those groups?

The military already has a single code of conduct, which, after "don't ask, don't tell" is eliminated, will apply to all troops, straight and gay. This is a sufficient code to govern the behavior of all military members when applied equitably.

3. What if a gay service member makes a romantic overture to a straight colleague? What if a gay service member openly dates someone of the same sex on post or on base?

Asking for a date or conducting a romantic relationship should be governed by the same regulations that regulate heterosexual conduct. Standards should be the same for all service members and should not make distinctions based on sexual orientation.

4. What about displays of affection that are otherwise permissible while in uniform, such as dancing at a formal event?

In the British military, a servicewide code of conduct prohibits any behavior in the workplace that would compromise a unit's cohesion or readiness. Commanders are given discretion to apply that code on a situation-by-situation basis. As for non-workplace social events, the British have found that leadership, a norm of discretion among both gay and heterosexual service members, and the wish of military members to conform to their surrounding culture have taken care of almost every conceivable problem. In the British case, both gay and straight service members generally understand which conduct is appropriate and, based on traditions of honor, discipline, exemplary conduct, respect, and judgment, know how to avoid conduct that could be prejudicial to good order and discipline, whether on duty or at social events. When they fail to exercise proper conduct, existing disciplinary codes against conduct that is prejudicial to good order and discipline are enforced against them. In the United States, it is reasonable to expect that the military will face only minor adjustment problems that can be handled in the same way other personnel problems are handled.

5. What rules, if any, should be adopted to prohibit harassment on the basis of sexual orientation?

Standards governing sexual and other forms of harassment should be the same for all service members and should not mention sexual orientation. The military's equal opportunity system is capable of addressing this issue if given the appropriate authority to do so. The system does not involve lawsuits, and service members are barred from actions in tort incident to military service. Accordingly, the military equal opportunity system exists for remedies, not damages. Given as well that sexual harassment is sexual harassment regardless

217

()

of the gender of the offending party, equal opportunity enforcement for gay and lesbian service members could easily be incorporated into extant equal opportunity systems and duties.

()

6. Should homosexual couples receive the same benefits as legally married couples? For example, nonmilitary spouses now are entitled to housing, medical care, exchange and commissary privileges, and similar benefits. Military spouses also benefit from policies that accommodate marriages, such as joint assignment programs. If homosexual couples are given such benefits, will they also have to be granted to unmarried heterosexual couples?

Not under current US law. The military, like all federal agencies, must comply with federal law with respect to marriage and partner benefits. The Defense Department currently relies on the Defense of Marriage Act as a controlling authority for its personnel decisions regarding civilian employees' same-sex partners. The same authority would govern decisions regarding service members' same-sex partners.

7. If discrimination is prohibited, will there be a related requirement for affirmative action recruiting, retention, and promotion to compensate for past discrimination?

No. Policy should be directed toward the future effectiveness of the armed forces, not historical questions, and new provisions should, in general, apply prospectively. With regard to those who have been separated and whose discharge did not involve misconduct and who still meet military standards for enlistment, the new statute should include a provision to waive reenlistment bars that exist in current law and permit correction of military service records if necessary.

 $(\mathbf{\Phi})$

Draft Executive Order Suspending Discharges for Homosexual Conduct

(�)

By the authority vested in me as president by the Constitution and the laws of the United States of America, in order to retain members of the armed forces essential to national security, I hereby order as follows:

Sec. 1. <u>Definitions</u>. As used in this order:

- "Implementing regulations" means Department of Defense Instruction 1304.26, Qualification Standards for Enlistment, Appointment, and Induction (11 July 2007); DOD Instruction 1332.14, Enlisted Administrative Separations (28 August 2008); DOD Instruction 1332.30, Separation of Regular and Reserve Commissioned Officers (11 December 2008); and all regulations of the armed forces issued under the authority of these instructions.
- 2. 10 U.S.C. § 654, "Policy Concerning Homosexuality in the Armed Forces," means the federal law commonly referred to as "don't ask, don't tell."

Sec. 2. Authority of the President. Under Article II, Section 2, Clause 1 of the Constitution of the United States, the president has authority as commander in chief to retain members of the armed forces serving under his command when essential to the national security of the United States. Under 10 U.S.C. § 123, "Authority to Suspend Officer Personnel Laws During War or National Emergency," and § 12305, "Authority of President to Suspend Certain Laws Relating to Promotion, Retirement, and Separation," Congress also has given the president authority to suspend any provision of law relating to the separation of any member of the armed forces who the president determines is essential to the national security of the United States, during any period of national emergency in which members of a reserve component are serving involuntarily on active duty.

Sec. 3. Findings.

- 1. <u>Prior Proclamations and Executive Orders</u>. On 14 September 2001, the president issued Proclamation 7463, Declaration of National Emergency by Reason of Certain Terrorist Attacks, and Executive Order 13223, Ordering the Ready Reserve of the Armed Forces to Active Duty.
- 2. <u>Members of Reserve Components Serving on Active Duty</u>. As of 7 April 2009, there were 93,993 members of reserve components or retired members serving on active duty after involuntary activation.
- 3. <u>Military Readiness and National Security</u>. Retention of members of the armed forces who may be subject to separation under the authority of 10 U.S.C. § 654, "Policy Concerning Homosexuality in the Armed Forces," is essential to the national security of the United States.

Sec. 4. <u>Suspension of 10 U.S.C. § 654</u>. Effective immediately, all investigations, separation proceedings, or other personnel actions conducted under the

219

()

authority of 10 U.S.C. § 654 or its implementing regulations shall be suspended. No adverse action shall be taken under the authority of 10 U.S.C. § 654 or its implementing regulations after this period of suspension has ended if the adverse action is based on conduct engaged in or statements made during this period of suspension. This provision does not bar investigations, personnel actions, or disciplinary proceedings for misconduct.

۲

Sec. 5. <u>Review of Implementing Regulations</u>. During this period of suspension, the secretary of defense shall review all implementing regulations prescribed under the authority of 10 U.S.C. § 654(b) in light of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals decision in *Witt v. Department of the Air Force*, 527 F.3d 806 (9th Cir. 2008). The secretary of defense shall determine whether the implementing regulations should be revised and, if necessary, whether amendments to 10 U.S.C. § 654 should be recommended for further consideration by Congress.

Sec. 6. <u>Entry Standards</u>. The secretary of defense shall ensure that the standards for enlistment and appointment of members of the armed forces reflect the policies set forth in this order.

Sec. 7. <u>General Provisions</u>. Nothing in this order shall prejudice the authority of the secretary of defense or military commanders to maintain good order and discipline as provided under other laws of the United States or other regulations of the armed services, provided such laws and regulations are enforced in a neutral manner, without regard to sexual orientation or the homosexual or heterosexual nature of conduct.

BARACK OBAMA THE WHITE HOUSE, [date]

()

()

Aaron Belkin and Nathaniel Frank, The Palm Center

Some who claim that allowing gay troops to serve openly would compromise military readiness have recently sought to create the impression that there is serious scholarly evidence supporting this position. As part of their efforts, they aim to discredit the overwhelming evidence showing that openly gay service works. A primary criticism has focused on our center at the University of California in Santa Barbara, the Palm Center. Proponents of the gay ban frequently imply that our center is the only group whose research refutes claims that openly gay service would undermine the military. By casting the Palm Center as an activist organization, those who disagree with us hope to undercut inconvenient facts surrounding the debate. Yet even if the Palm Center had never been established, the research record would still reach the same conclusion: allowing gay men and lesbians to serve openly will not harm the military.

As we note in this chapter, a significant number of official military studies as well as research by reputable institutes in addition to Palm, including the RAND Corporation and the military's own Personnel Security Research and Education Center (PERSEREC), arrive at the same conclusion. Indeed, in October 2009, *Joint Force Quarterly* published an award-winning study by a National War College graduate and active-duty colonel who concludes that lifting the ban will not harm the military.¹⁰ We believe the reason that so many scholars converge on the same finding is that the preponderance of evidence points in the same direction. Researchers at RAND, PERSEREC, and Palm, as well as other military and civilian studies listed here, and the well-regarded peer-reviewed journals like *International Security, Parameters*, and *Joint Force Quarterly* that have published those studies, were not working as part of a united front, yet all reached the same conclusions.

Despite the overwhelming evidence on one side of the ledger, however, there are still those who continue to argue that a repeal of the gay ban would cause harm. One of the most recent published articles advocating this position is by the president of the Center for Military Readiness, Elaine Donnelly, entitled "Constructing the Co-Ed Military."¹¹ Given that Ms. Donnelly is the leading voice of the opposition, we would like to focus on several of her claims, which we contend are not empirically sound. For those interested, a complete critique of her article can be found in the same journal in which her piece originally appeared.¹²

Wartime Service of Gay Soldiers

Fact: The military has routinely sent known gays and lesbians to war, despite rules forbidding known gays from serving under the assumption they are an "unacceptable risk" to the mission.

221

()

BELKIN ET AL. ★ HOW TO END DADT

Opponents of gay service sometimes claim that the evidence of this phenomenon is thin or unpersuasive, but it is overwhelming. The evidence comes not just from anecdotes or from gay activists but from military experts. Retired Gen. John Shalikashvili, for instance, former chairman of the joint chiefs of staff, wrote in a 2009 Washington Post op-ed that "enforcement of the ban was suspended without problems during the Persian Gulf War, and there were no reports of angry departures."13 Hoping to undermine the credibility of even the highest uniformed officer in the country, detractors have said that, since some Defense Department officials denied sending known gays to war, it must not have happened; or that because gays were officially exempted from the stoploss order suspending separations during wartime, enforcement could not have been relaxed. But lawyers for gay troops cite at least 17 cases of service members in the first Iraq War who told their superiors they were gay but were informed they would still have to deploy. One lesbian reservist was even told she would have to provide documentation that she tried to marry another woman if she was to prove she was gay, even though, at the time, same-sex marriage was not legal anywhere in the world.

()

In the six months after the war, over 1,000 gays were discharged, many of whom were known to be gay at the time they were sent to fight. Citations of known gays being ordered by superiors to stay in the service come from a wide range of unconnected sources, including the Congressional Research Service, *Stars and Stripes*, the *Wall Street Journal, Minneapolis Star Tribune, Boston Globe, San Francisco Chronicle*, and heavily documented books such as *Conduct Unbecoming* and *Unfriendly Fire*.¹⁴ According to a *Boston Globe* investigation, following 9/11 the military allowed an increasing number of service members identified as gay to remain in uniform—12 in 2003, 22 in 2004, 36 in 2005. And these were only the reported ones.¹⁵ In 2006 and 2007, the Navy twice deployed a gay Hebrew linguist, Jason Knight, despite his public acknowledgment that he was gay. His dismissal form was marked "completion of service" rather than homosexual conduct, thus ensuring the Navy would be able to redeploy him in the future. Only after the Sailor became the subject of an article in *Stars and Stripes*, a military newspaper, did the Navy finally discharge him.¹⁶

Even David Burrelli, a congressional researcher who testified to the Senate about the "causes" of homosexuality, lumping it in with "asexuality, fetishes, and other paraphilias," admitted the military sent known gays to war. Although Burrelli said he could not confirm specific allegations cited in certain newspaper reports, he was persuaded by enough evidence of the phenomenon that he concluded, "The situation that arises during a time of deployment place[s] homosexuals in a no-win situation. They are allowed or ordered to serve at the risk of their own lives with the probability of forced discharge when hostilities end if their sexuality becomes an issue. By deploying suspected homosexuals with their units, the services bring into question their own argument that the presence of homosexuals seriously impairs the accomplishment of the military mission." He does not say "if" the military deploys known gays, but that, "by" doing so, the military undercuts its own argument against gay inclusion.¹⁷

(🏶

According to the Army commander's handbook for reserve Soldiers obtained in 2005, there was no ambiguity. Under the section entitled "Personnel Actions during the Mobilization Process," it says that in cases of homosexuality, "if discharge isn't requested prior to the unit's receipt of alert notification, discharge isn't authorized. Member will enter AD [active duty] with the unit." When confronted with the document, the Defense Department admitted that it knowingly sent gays to war in the Middle East. Kim Waldron, a spokesperson at the US Army Forces Command at Fort McPherson, said the reason was to deny Soldiers an opportunity to leave the military on false pretenses. "The bottom line," she said, "is some people are using sexual orientation to avoid deployment. So in this case, with the Reserve and Guard forces, if a soldier 'tells,' they still have to go to war and the homosexual issue is postponed until they return to the U.S. and the unit is demobilized."18 The rationale for sending known gays to war is to avoid giving troops-gay or straight-a "get out of jail free" card. Nevertheless, that doesn't change the fact that the military sends known gays to fight. If revealing that you are gay is a false pretense to leave the military, then one is left to wonder how it can also be a good reason to be kicked out.

()

Finally, the history of past wars and their discharge statistics make abundantly clear that known gays are sent to fight. In fact, during every war this country has fought, the gay ban has been relaxed and sometimes totally ignored or suspended. During World War II, the Army ordered commanders to "salvage" Soldiers who were facing separation for homosexual conduct with the aim of "conserving all available manpower," to cancel discharges, and to make convicted "sodomists" eligible for reassignment after prison. A psychiatric study during the war found that it was a common practice in the Army and Navy to permit virtually all gay troops to serve. In the peacetime years between World War II and 1950, the ousting of gays more than tripled. Yet during the Korean War, discharges in the Navy fell by half. In 1953, the year the truce was signed, they more than doubled again, and the same went for Vietnam, when discharges plummeted during the biggest buildups of troop strength in the late 1960s. In our own time, in addition to the numerous reports of known gay service during the first Iraq War, the discharge statistics since 1994 tell the same indisputable story of relaxing enforcement of the gay ban. Gay discharge rates increased nearly every year starting in 1994 and peaked in 2001, when the nation was attacked. When the nation went to war, those figures, as in the past, fell nearly every year since.19

Foreign Militaries' Experience with Gay and Lesbian Troops

A central part of the debate about openly gay service in the United States centers around whether those foreign militaries that are most similar to our own have experienced an overall detriment to readiness upon lifting their bans. The Palm Center has published four extensive studies on this question, focusing on Israel, Britain, Canada and Australia. We interviewed every available expert—more than 100 in total—including those who predicted prior to lifting

 (\mathbf{r})

223

 (\mathbf{r})

BELKIN ET AL. ★ HOW TO END DADT

their bans that disaster would ensue. These experts included defense ministry officials, senior officers, enlisted personnel, distinguished scholars, politicians, journalists, gay rights activists, and antigay activists. We examined hundreds of government documents, nongovernmental organization (NGO) reports, and newspaper articles to learn all the information we could about each case.²⁰

()

We could not identify a single piece of evidence suggesting that any foreign military had experienced any overall detriment to readiness, cohesion, morale, or recruiting as a result of the lifting of a gay ban. Even experts such as Prof. Christopher Dandeker, one of the most well-regarded scholars of the British military, told us that they had been wrong in predicting negative consequences. Donnelly and colleagues, however, imply that it is only homosexual activists who report that policy transitions have been successful. In a recent study, Donnelly included a single footnote ostensibly confirming her point that the British integration of gays and lesbians had not been successful. The footnote referenced five media stories. But none of those stories linked gay troops to the problems cited.²¹

After the publication of that study, proponents of the ban identified a single newspaper article which, they maintain, finally proves their point. The article, published in 2007 by the *Daily Mail*, is entitled "Lifting Ban on Gays in Armed Forces Caused Resignations, Report Reveals." The article describes a previously unreported 2002 study by the Ministry of Defence and says that "Britain's armed forces faced a spate of resignations in protest when the government lifted the ban on homosexuals serving in the military." If true, the evidence would provide some support for their point. So we contacted the Directorate of Service Personnel Policy at the British Ministry of Defence to ask about the *Daily Mail* article. In response, we received an email which stated, "We were irritated by the article because it put a very negative slant on what was, in reality, a positive outcome."

Specifically, according to the 2002 report:

Navy: "When first announced the change in policy was not openly welcomed by many, but reaction was generally muted. Since then it has been widely agreed that the problems initially perceived have not been encountered, and for most personnel sexual orientation is a 'non-issue."

Army: "The general message from COs [commanding officers] is that there appears to have been no real change since the new policy was announced."

Air Force: "All COs agreed that there had been no tangible impact on operational effectiveness, team cohesion, or Service life generally."

As to the alleged "spate of resignations," what the Ministry report actually says is that "there remains some disquiet in the Senior Ratings' Messes concerning the policy on homosexuality within the Service. This has manifested itself in a number of personnel electing to leave the Service, although *in only one case* was the policy change cited as the only reason for going. Nonetheless, homosexuality is not a major issue and, to put the effect of the policy change into context, the introduction of Pay 2000 and pay grading caused a far greater reaction."²² It is also worth noting that the *Daily Mail* is a conservative newspaper.

 (\mathbf{r})

Polling on Gays and Lesbians in the Military

()

The Palm Center publishes all of the data it uncovers, regardless of the conclusions that evidence sustains. One good example is a 2006 Zogby poll of 545 service members,²³ which the opposition often cites to support their arguments while simultaneously criticizing methodology of the poll to cast doubt on the results they don't like. A common criticism is that the Zogby poll did not use a random sampling strategy. But without the Pentagon's cooperation, no scholars have been able to draw a random sample of military personnel. Hence, scholars on both sides of the debate must develop techniques that are considered "nextbest" sampling strategies to assemble respondents who will answer their surveys and will best reflect the population they wish to study.²⁴

Zogby, for example, used statistical weights to approximate a representative sample of military respondents—mostly male, mostly conservative, and mostly enlisted. Using statistical weights to approximate a randomly drawn sample is less compelling than random sampling itself, but is a commonly used technique when random access is not available, and is a much more scientific approach than that used by a *Military Times* poll which is often cited by proponents of the gay ban. Some have cast further doubt on the Zogby findings because the poll was administered to a sample drawn "from a purchased list of U.S. Military Personnel," with skeptics wrongly assuming this cannot be true because "the U.S. military does not sell or provide access to personnel lists."²⁵ This is a misunderstanding of how the polling process works. The list in question was not purchased or obtained *from* the military but was obtained from vendors who compile such lists. The panel of potential respondents included more than one million Americans, some of whom were service members. Zogby then used statistical weights to draw a sample of service members from that panel.

The context of any research is also key. Findings are only as good as the methodology from which they are derived. The unscientific Military Times poll found that 10 percent of service members said they would leave the military if the gay ban were repealed. Ten percent is a large number, and if it's true that that many people would leave the military if the ban were lifted, that statistic should be taken seriously. But this inference is, again, a misunderstanding of how polls work. In the 1990s, polls suggested that two-thirds of male Canadian and British service members would refuse to work with gays if bans in those countries were lifted.²⁶ But when the changes were made, no more than a handful of service members left the forces in each case.²⁷ Any social psychologist can explain why: polls measure attitudes; they do not predict behavior. Claims about likely behavior do not always correlate with people's actual behavior, particularly when there is institutional pressure to respond to a poll in a certain way. In a famous 1934 experiment, a white scholar accompanied a Chinese friend to over 250 hotels, motels, and restaurants throughout the United States. All but one served both individuals without problem. The scholar later contacted all the establishments to ask if they would serve a Chinese patron. More than 90 percent said they would not.²⁸ Just because 10 percent of service members say they will leave

the military when the gay ban is repealed does not mean that 10 percent will actually leave. If analogous situations revealed that such behavior had actually taken place, such as a mass exodus from the CIA, police or fire departments, or foreign militaries when they lifted their bans, this would lend some credibility to claims that the policy change might prompt a large personnel loss. We submit there isn't an expert anywhere in the world who believes that any foreign military, police force, or fire department has suffered an overall detriment to cohesion, readiness, or morale as a result of a decision to lift a gay ban.

()

Final Thought

Earlier this year, a political group organized a statement signed by more than 1,000 retired general and flag officers warning President Obama that repealing "don't ask, don't tell" could "break the All Volunteer Force."²⁹ Shortly thereafter, General Shalikashvili scolded the signatories for speaking on the basis of emotion rather than evidence, writing that, "Not only is there no evidence to support these conclusions, but research shows conclusively that openly gay service members would not undermine military readines."³⁰

Despite how easy it is to make extreme claims based on exaggerated fears, the time has come for those who believe that lifting the gay ban would harm the military to take an honest look at the evidence.

Notes

1. See, e.g., DODI 1332.14, Enlisted Administrative Separations, 28 August 2008; AR 635-200, Personnel Separations: Active Duty Enlisted Separations, 6 June 2005; AFI 36-3208, Administrative Separation of Airmen, 9 July 2004; MILPERSMAN 1910-148, Separation by Reason of Homosexual Conduct, 16 June 2008, Ch. 23; MCO P1900.16F, Marine Corps Separation and Retirement Manual (MARCORSEPMAN), 6 June 2007, § 6207; COMDTINST M1000.6A, Coast Guard Personnel Manual, 8 January 1988, Ch. 12.E, "Homosexual Conduct"; AR 600-20, Army Command Policy, Ch. 4–19; and AR 635-200, Ch. 15. The other uniformed services, uniformed corps of the US Public Health Service, and the National Oceanographic and Aeronautic Administration do not currently have homosexual conduct policies based on 10 U.S.C. § 654, as the statute only applies to the "armed" forces. Their members may be subject to these policies when serving with the armed forces or in Naval or Coast Guard operations.

2. See, e.g., DODI 5505.8, Defense Criminal Investigative Organizations and Other DoD Law Enforcement Organizations Investigations of Sexual Misconduct, 24 January 2005.

3. Although UCMJ Articles 125 (Sodomy), 133 (Conduct unbecoming an officer and a gentleman), and 134 (General article) have been used to punish homosexual conduct, current statutory language, judicial opinions, and executive guidance do not expressly target same-sex sexual misconduct as compared to opposite-sex sexual misconduct. Military courts are already in the process of both construing the new provisions of Article 120 (effective since 1 October 2007), which transformed the UCMJ's rape statute into a series of specified sex crimes, and reinterpreting the prosecution of sodomy in light of the Supreme Court's decriminalization of civilian sodomy in *Lawrence v. Texas*, 539 U.S. 558 (2003), and the US Court of Appeals for the Armed Forces post-*Lawrence* decision, *United States v. Marcum*, 60 M.J. 198 (C.A.A.F. 2004).

4. Each of the services in the Department of Defense Direction has personnel management publications which include the homosexual conduct provisions that set the policy, prescribe how it is to be applied, and describe the procedures for separating enlisted members and officers. Similarly,

(🏶

 $(\mathbf{\Phi})$

the US Coast Guard, which operates as a component of the Department of Homeland Security unless placed under the Department of Defense during time of conflict, enforces 10 U.S.C. §654 under its own regulations. For example, AR 600-200, *Army Command Policy*, lays out a detailed discussion of "don't ask don't tell."

5. These guidelines, for example, appear in materials used to train service members on the homosexual conduct policy itself. Furthermore, since 2000, in addition to the mandated training offered to service members from the point of enlistment and throughout their service, the services have prohibited the harassment of service members based on their sexual orientation or perceived sexual orientation and tasked the inspectors general with investigating harassment based on sexual orientation. See, for example, the US Navy Inspector General Web page addressing homosexual conduct issues including harassment: www.ig.navy.mil/complaints/Complaints(homosexuality).htm.

 See, e.g., MARADMIN 451/02, "Homosexual Conduct Policy Tasks and Responsibilities," 22 August 2002, setting out a detailed schedule for training.

7. Department of the Army, Improving Race Relations in the Army: Handbook for Leaders, Pamphlet Number 600-16, 1973, 2.

8. Ibid.

9. The following appendix did not appear in the original May 2009 publication.

10. Om Prakash, "The Efficacy of 'Don't Ask, Don't Tell," *Joint Force Quarterly* 55 (4th Quarter, 2009): 88–94.

11. Elaine Donnelly, "Constructing the Co-Ed Military," Duke Journal of Gender Law & Policy 14 (2007): 815–952.

12. Jeanne Scheper, Nathaniel Frank, Aaron Belkin, and Gary J. Gates, "The Importance of Objective Analysis' on Gays in the Military: A Response to Elaine Donnelly's *Constructing the Co-Ed Military*," *Duke Journal of Gender Law & Policy* 15 (2008): 419–448.

13. John M. Shalikashvili, "Gays in the Military: Let the Evidence Speak," *Washington Post*, 19 June 2009.

14. Randy Shilts, "Army Discharges Lesbian Who Challenged Ban," San Francisco Chronicle, 19 January 1991; Wade Lambert and Stephanie Simon, "US Military Moves to Discharge Some Gay Veterans of Gulf War," Wall Street Journal, 30 July 1991; Doug Grow, "Captain Did Her Duty, Despite Military's Mixed Messages," Minneapolis Star Tribune, 16 March 1993; Randy Shilts, "Gay Troops in the Gulf War Can't Come Out," San Francisco Chronicle, 18 February 1991; Randy Shilts, Conduct Unbecoming: Gays and Lesbians in the U.S. Military (New York: Ballentine Books, 1994), 735–8; and Nathaniel Frank, Unfriendly Fire: How the Gay Ban Undermines the Military and Weakens America (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2009), 227–30.

15. Bryan Bender, "Military Retaining More Gays," Boston Globe, 19 March 2006.

 Joseph Giordono, "Discharged Gay Sailor Is Called Back to Active Duty," *Stars and Stripes*, 6 May 2007; and Joseph Giordono, "Navy Bars Outed Gay Sailor from Return to Service," *Stars and Stripes*, 10 June 2007.

17. David F. Burrelli and Charles V. Dale, *Homosexuals and U.S. Military Policy: Current Issues*, Congressional Research Services Report, 13 March 2006, 8.

 Army Forces Command (FORSCOM) Regulation 500-3-3, vol. III, Reserve Component Unit Commanders Handbook, 1999, table 2.1: "Personnel actions during the mobilization process"; and Lou Chibbaro Jr., "Out Gay Soldiers Sent to Iraq," Washington Blade, 23 September 2005.

19. Allan Berube, Coming Out Under Fire: The History of Gay Men and Women in World War Two (New York: Free Press, 1990), 172, 262; and Randy Shilts, Conduct Unbecoming: Gays and Lesbians in the U.S. Military (New York: Ballentine Books, 1994), 70; for recent discharge figures, see www .sldn.org.

20. Aaron Belkin and Jason McNichol, "Effects of the 1992 Lifting of Restrictions on Gay and Lesbian Service in the Canadian Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, CA: Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, 2000); Aaron Belkin and Melissa Levitt, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Israeli Defense Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, CA: Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, 2000); Aaron Belkin and Jason McNichol, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Australian Defence Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, CA: Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, 2000); and Aaron Belkin and R. L. Evans, "The Effects of In-

227

cluding Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the British Armed Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, CA: Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, 2000); all studies are available at www.palmcenter.ucsb.edu.

()

21. Donnelly, "Constructing the Co-Ed Military," 926, n. 545.

22. Ministry of Defence, Service Personnel Board, Tri-Service Review of the Armed Forces Policy on Homosexuality and Code of Social Conduct, December 2002, 2.

23. Sam Rodgers, *Opinions of Military Personnel on Sexual Minorities in the Military*, Zogby International, December 2006.

24. Language in this paragraph and the next is adapted from "The Importance of Objective Analysis' on Gays in the Military: A Response to Elaine Donnelly's *Constructing the Co-Ed Military*." 25. Donnelly, "Constructing the Co-ed Military," 918.

26. Aaron Belkin, "Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?" Parameters, Summer 2003, 108–19.

27. Ibid.

()

28. Lapiere, R. T. "Attitudes versus Actions," Social Forces 13 (1934): 230-37.

29. *PBS NewsHour with Jim Lehrer* contacted the four-star officers on the list and discovered that not all of them had, in fact, signed the statement (29 June 2009).

30. John Shalikashvili, "Gays in the Military: Let the Evidence Speak," *Washington Post*, 19 June 2009.

Relevant Sources

On Military Readiness and Decisions to Allow Service by Openly Gay Personnel

- Belkin, Aaron. "Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?" *Parameters* 33 (2003): 108–19.
- Belkin, Aaron, and Jason McNichol. "Homosexual Personnel Policy of the Canadian Forces: Did Lifting the Gay Ban Undermine Military Performance?" *International Journal* 56 (2001): 73–88.
- Belkin, Aaron, and Jason McNichol. "Pink and Blue: Outcomes Associated with the Integration of Open Gay and Lesbian Personnel in the San Diego Police Department." *Police Quarterly* 5 (2002): 63–95.

Belkin Aaron, and Melissa Levitt. "Homosexuality and the Israel Defense Forces: Did Lifting the Gay Ban Undermine Military Performance?" Armed Forces and Society 27 (2001): 541–66.

Belkin, Aaron, and Melissa Sheridan Embser-Herbert. "A Modest Proposal: Privacy as a Rationale for Excluding Gays and Lesbians from the US Military." *International Security* 27 (2002): 178–97.

Canadian Forces. Briefing Note for Director of Public Policy. Ottawa, Canada, 25 August 1995.

Frank, Nathaniel. Unfriendly Fire: How the Gay Ban Undermines the Military and Weakens America. New York: St. Martin's Press, 2009.

General Accounting Office (GAO). DOD's Policy on Homosexuality. Washington, DC: GAO, 12 June 1992.

—. Homosexuals in the Military: Policies and Practices of Foreign Countries. Washington, DC: GAO, 1993.

228

Herek, Gregory M., Jared B. Jobe, and Ralph M. Carney, eds. *Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the Military*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1996.

()

Kier, Elizabeth. "Rights and Fights: Sexual Orientation and Military Effectiveness." *International Security* 24 (1999): 194–201.

MacCoun, Robert J., Elizabeth Kier, and Aaron Belkin. "Does Social Cohesion Determine Motivation in Combat? An Old Question with an Old Answer." *Armed Forces and Society* 32 (2006): 646–54.

- Ministry of Defence (MOD). A Review of the Armed Forces Policy on Homosexuality. London: British MOD, 31 October 2000.
- Moradi, Bonnie, and Laura Miller. "Attitudes of Iraq and Afghanistan War Veterans toward Gay and Lesbian Service Members." Manuscript under review at *Armed Forces and Society*, 2009.
- National Defense Research Institute. Sexual Orientation and U.S. Military Personnel Policy: Options and Assessment. Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 1993.
- Pinch, Franklin. *Perspectives on Organizational Change in the Canadian Forces*. US Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences, 1994.
- Pond, Frank. "A Comparative Survey and Analysis of Military Policies with Regard to Service by Gay Persons." In *Policy Concerning Homosexuality in the Armed Forces*, Hearing Held by Senate Armed Services Committee. 103d Cong., 2d Sess. Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1993.
- Prakash, Om. "The Efficacy of 'Don't Ask, Don't Tell." *Joint Force Quarterly* 55 (4th Quarter 2009): 88–94.
- Report of the Board Appointed to Prepare and Submit Recommendations to the Secretary of the Navy for the Revision of Policies, Procedures and Directions Dealing with Homosexuality, 15 March 1957 (Crittenden Report).
- Report of the General/Flag Officers' Study Group. Santa Barbara, CA: Palm Center, 2008. Reprinted as chapter 7 in this volume.
- Sarbin, Theodore R., and Kenneth E. Karols. Nonconforming Sexual Orientation and Military Suitability. Monterey, CA: Defense Personnel Security Research and Education Center, 1988.

On Sexual Orientation and Organizational Change

- Department of the Army. *Improving Race Relations in the Army: Handbook for Leaders*. Pamphlet Number 600–16. Washington, DC: Department of the Army, 1973.
- Herek, Gregory M. "Sexual Orientation and Military Service: A Social Science Perspective." *American Psychologist* 48 (1993): 538–49.
- Herek, Gregory M., and Aaron Belkin. "Sexual Orientation and Military Service: Prospects for Organizational and Individual Change in the United States." In *Military Life: The Psychology of Serving in Peace and Combat*, edited by T. W. Britt, A. B. Adler, and C. A. Castro, 119–42. Vol. 4, *Military Culture*. Westport, CT: Praeger Security International, 2005.
- Kauth, Michael R., and Dan Landis. "Applying Lessons Learned from Minority Integration in the Military." In *Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the*

()

Military, edited by Gregory M. Herek, Jared B. Jobe, and Ralph Carney, 86–105. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 1996.

۲

- Koegel, Paul. "Lessons Learned from the Experience of Domestic Police and Fire Departments." In *Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the Military*, edited by Gregory M. Herek, Jared B. Jobe, and Ralph Carney, 131–53. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 1996.
- Landis, Dan, Richard O. Hope, and Harry R. Day. "Training for Desegregation in the Military." In *Groups in Contact: The Psychology of Desegregation*, edited by Norman N. Miller and Marilynn B. Brewer, 257–78. Orlando, FL: Academic Press, Inc., 1984.
- Sarbin, Theodore R. "The Deconstruction of Stereotypes: Homosexuals and Military Policy." In *Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the Military*, edited by Gregory M. Herek, Jared B. Jobe, and Ralph Carney, 177–96. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 1996.
- Thomas, Patricia J., and Marie D. Thomas. "Integration of Women in the Military: Parallels to the Progress of Homosexuals?" In *Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the Military*, edited by Gregory M. Herek, Jared B. Jobe, and Ralph Carney, 65–85. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 1996.
- Zellman, Gail L. "Implementing Policy Changes in Large Organizations: The Case of Gays and Lesbians in the Military." In *Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the Military*, edited by Gregory M. Herek, Jared B. Jobe, and Ralph Carney, 266–89. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 1996.

Contributors

Dr. Aaron Belkin is director of the Palm Center and associate professor of political science at the University of California, Santa Barbara. For over a decade, he has played a leading role in the national conversation about "don't ask, don't tell." In that role, he and his colleagues at the Palm Center have broken major stories that have been covered widely by every major television network and newspaper in the United States. He has published peer-reviewed studies on gays in the military in leading journals, including official military journals such as *Parameters*, the official journal of the Army War College. Every year for the past six years, he has delivered lectures on "don't ask, don't tell" at West Point, the Army War College, and the Air Force Academy.

Dr. Nathaniel Frank is the author of Unfriendly Fire: How the Gay Ban Undermines the Military and Weakens America. He is a senior research fellow at the Palm Center at the University of California, Santa Barbara, and teaches history on the adjunct faculty at New York University's Gallatin School. His research and publications on gays in the military have appeared in the New York Times, Washington Post, The New Republic, Slate, USA Today, Los Angeles Times, Huffington Post, Philadelphia Inquirer, Lingua Franca, and others, and he is a frequent guest on national radio and television shows. Dr. Frank earned his doctorate and master's from Brown University.

230

()

Dr. Gregory M. Herek is a professor of psychology at the University of California at Davis. His edited books include *Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the Military* and *Stigma and Sexual Orientation*. He is a fellow of the American Psychological Association and the Association for Psychological Science. He was the recipient of the 2006 Kurt Lewin Memorial Award for "outstanding contributions to the development and integration of psychological research and social action," presented by the Society for the Psychological Study of Social Issues.

۲

Dr. Elizabeth L. Hillman, JD, is professor of law at the University of California, Hastings College of the Law and a veteran of the US Air Force. She holds both a PhD and JD from Yale University. Her work focuses on US military law and history since the mid twentieth century and the impact of gender and sexual norms on military culture. A veteran of the US Air Force, she taught history at the Air Force Academy and at Yale University before joining the faculty at Rutgers University School of Law. She is the author of *Defending America: Military Culture and the Cold War Court-Martial* and coauthor of *Military Justice Cases and Materials*.

Diane H. Mazur, JD, is professor of law at the University of Florida, a former Bigelow Fellow at the University of Chicago Law School, and a graduate of the University of Texas School of Law. Professor Mazur is a former aircraft and munitions maintenance officer in the US Air Force. She is the author of a forthcoming book, *A More Perfect Military: How the Constitution Can Make Our Military Stronger*.

Bridget J. Wilson, JD, practices law at Rosenstein Wilson & Dean in San Diego and is a veteran of the US Army Reserve. She is a graduate of Creighton University and the University of San Diego School of Law.

()

